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of the skill sets to be attained by com-
pletion of a competency-based pro-
gram, including the on-the-job learning 
component; or the minimum number of 
hours to be spent by the apprentice and 
a description of the skill sets to be at-
tained by completion of hybrid pro-
gram; and 

(2) The number of hours to be spent 
in related instruction in technical sub-
jects related to the occupation, which 
is recommended to be not less than 144 
hours per year. 

(f) A statement setting forth a sched-
ule of the work processes in the occu-
pation or industry divisions in which 
the apprentice is to be trained and the 
approximate time to be spent at each 
process. 

(g) A statement of the graduated 
scale of wages to be paid to the appren-
tice and whether or not the required 
related instruction is compensated. 

(h) Statements providing: 
(1) For a specific period of probation 

during which the apprenticeship agree-
ment may be cancelled by either party 
to the agreement upon written notice 
to the registration agency, without ad-
verse impact on the sponsor. 

(2) That, after the probationary pe-
riod, the agreement may be: 

(i) Cancelled at the request of the ap-
prentice, or 

(ii) Suspended or cancelled by the 
sponsor, for good cause, with due no-
tice to the apprentice and a reasonable 
opportunity for corrective action, and 
with written notice to the apprentice 
and to the Registration Agency of the 
final action taken. 

(i) A reference incorporating as part 
of the agreement the standards of the 
apprenticeship program as they exist 
on the date of the agreement and as 
they may be amended during the period 
of the agreement. 

(j) A statement that the apprentice 
will be accorded equal opportunity in 
all phases of apprenticeship employ-
ment and training, without discrimina-
tion because of race, color, religion, 
national origin, or sex. 

(k) Contact information (name, ad-
dress, phone, and e-mail if appropriate) 
of the appropriate authority designated 
under the program to receive, process 
and make disposition of controversies 
or differences arising out of the appren-

ticeship agreement when the con-
troversies or differences cannot be ad-
justed locally or resolved in accordance 
with the established procedure or ap-
plicable collective bargaining provi-
sions. 

§ 29.8 Deregistration of a registered 
program. 

Deregistration of a program may be 
effected upon the voluntary action of 
the sponsor by submitting a request for 
cancellation of the registration in ac-
cordance with paragraph (a) of this sec-
tion, or upon reasonable cause, by the 
Registration Agency instituting formal 
deregistration proceedings in accord-
ance with paragraph (b) of this section. 

(a) Deregistration at the request of the 
sponsor. The Registration Agency may 
cancel the registration of an appren-
ticeship program by written acknowl-
edgment of such request stating the 
following: 

(1) The registration is cancelled at 
the sponsor’s request, and the effective 
date thereof; 

(2) That, within 15 days of the date of 
the acknowledgment, the sponsor will 
notify all apprentices of such cancella-
tion and the effective date; that such 
cancellation automatically deprives 
the apprentice of individual registra-
tion; that the deregistration of the pro-
gram removes the apprentice from cov-
erage for Federal purposes which re-
quire the Secretary of Labor’s approval 
of an apprenticeship program, and that 
all apprentices are referred to the Reg-
istration Agency for information about 
potential transfer to other registered 
apprenticeship programs. 

(b) Deregistration by the registration 
agency upon reasonable cause. (1)(i) 
Deregistration proceedings may be un-
dertaken when the apprenticeship pro-
gram is not conducted, operated, or ad-
ministered in accordance with the pro-
gram’s registered provisions or with 
the requirements of this part, includ-
ing not but limited to: failure to pro-
vide on-the-job learning; failure to pro-
vide related instruction; failure to pay 
the apprentice a progressively increas-
ing schedule of wages consistent with 
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the apprentices skills acquired; or per-
sistent and significant failure to per-
form successfully. Deregistration pro-
ceedings for violation of equal oppor-
tunity requirements must be processed 
in accordance with the provisions 
under 29 CFR part 30. 

(ii) For purposes of this section, per-
sistent and significant failure to per-
form successfully occurs when a pro-
gram sponsor consistently fails to reg-
ister at least one apprentice, shows a 
pattern of poor quality assessment re-
sults over a period of several years, 
demonstrates an ongoing pattern of 
very low completion rates over a period 
of several years, or shows no indication 
of improvement in the areas identified 
by the Registration Agency during a 
review process as requiring corrective 
action. 

(2) Where it appears the program is 
not being operated in accordance with 
the registered standards or with re-
quirements of this part, the Registra-
tion Agency must notify the program 
sponsor in writing. 

(3) The notice sent to the program 
sponsor’s contact person must: 

(i) Be sent by registered or certified 
mail, with return receipt requested; 

(ii) State the shortcoming(s) and the 
remedy required; and 

(iii) State that a determination of 
reasonable cause for deregistration will 
be made unless corrective action is ef-
fected within 30 days. 

(4) Upon request by the sponsor for 
good cause, the 30-day term may be ex-
tended for another 30 days. During the 
period for corrective action, the Reg-
istration Agency must assist the spon-
sor in every reasonable way to achieve 
conformity. 

(5) If the required correction is not 
effected within the allotted time, the 
Registration Agency must send a no-
tice to the sponsor, by registered or 
certified mail, return receipt re-
quested, stating the following: 

(i) The notice is sent under this para-
graph; 

(ii) Certain deficiencies were called 
to the sponsor’s attention (enumer-
ating them and the remedial measures 
requested, with the dates of such occa-
sions and letters), and that the sponsor 
has failed or refused to effect correc-
tion; 

(iii) Based upon the stated defi-
ciencies and failure to remedy them, a 
determination has been made that 
there is reasonable cause to deregister 
the program and the program may be 
deregistered unless, within 15 days of 
the receipt of this notice, the sponsor 
requests a hearing with the applicable 
Registration Agency; and 

(iv) If the sponsor does not request a 
hearing, the entire matter will be sub-
mitted to the Administrator, Office of 
Apprenticeship, for a decision on the 
record with respect to deregistration. 

(6) If the sponsor does not request a 
hearing, the Registration Agency will 
transmit to the Administrator a report 
containing all pertinent facts and cir-
cumstances concerning the noncon-
formity, including the findings and rec-
ommendation for deregistration, and 
copies of all relevant documents and 
records. Statements concerning inter-
views, meetings and conferences will 
include the time, date, place, and per-
sons present. The Administrator will 
make a final order on the basis of the 
record presented. 

(7) If the sponsor requests a hearing, 
the Registration Agency will transmit 
to the Administrator a report con-
taining all the data listed in paragraph 
(b)(6) of this section, and the Adminis-
trator will refer the matter to the Of-
fice of Administrative Law Judges. An 
Administrative Law Judge will con-
vene a hearing in accordance with 
§ 29.10, and issue a decision as required 
in § 29.10(c). 

(8) Every order of deregistration 
must contain a provision that the 
sponsor must, within 15 days of the ef-
fective date of the order, notify all reg-
istered apprentices of the 
deregistration of the program; the ef-
fective date thereof; that such can-
cellation automatically deprives the 
apprentice of individual registration; 
that the deregistration removes the ap-
prentice from coverage for Federal pur-
poses which require the Secretary of 
Labor’s approval of an apprenticeship 
program; and that all apprentices are 
referred to the Registration Agency for 
information about potential transfer to 
other registered apprenticeship pro-
grams. 
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